Transylvania County Tourism Development Authority

Minutes of 3/28/19 Board Meeting
Present:  Grant Bullard, Mike Hawkins, Aaron Baker, Layton Parker, Billy Smith

Absent:  Charlie Landreth, Lori Roberts
Staff Present:  Clark Lovelace, Prentiss Brewer
Guests Present:  Jonathan Griffin, Kevin Jones 
Call to Order
The meeting was called to order at 8:31AM by Grant Bullard.
Presentation of Minutes
The minutes of February 28, 2019 were presented for review by Grant Bullard.  Mike Hawkins made a motion to approve as presented.  Billy Smith seconded.   Motion passed.
Office Report

Financials – Reviewed by Clark Lovelace.  January occupancy returns are 8.8% above budget and 14.3% above prior year. YTD returns are 13.9% over prior year and 8.4% over budget.  Expenses are in line, but we will start to notice that some budgeted funds are not spent.  Aaron Baker asked how much the new hotel will add to revenues.  A brief discussion was held regarding opening date, new business brought in by more rooms, shifting of existing rooms, and more.  No definitive answer was given, but it was indicated that the finance committee would take that into consideration when producing a budget for FY20.  Billy Smith made a motion to approve financials as presented.  Aaron Baker seconded.  Motion passed.
Clark noted that County Finance Director, Jonathan Griffin, was in attendance and had mentioned to Clark in advance that he had an update for the board regarding the audit contract for the coming year.  Jonathan presented information and gave the recommendation that we move forward with the services of Martin & Starnes.  Layton Parker made a motion to approve the contact as presented and for Grant to sign it.  Mike Hawkins seconded.  Motion passed.
Committee Updates – Clark gave quick updates on certain committees as follows:
· Transylvania Always – No meeting this month, but a detailed update was emailed to the committee.  Basics were:
· Cantrell Creek has hit some delays with NEPA and weather.  Should be complete by end of 2019.

· Horse Cove/Joel Branch Connector going okay, but also with a few delays.  Work will begin this year, but a 2020 completion is likely.
· Waterfall Safety PSA is in the works and should be complete by May 1.  

· TCT was recognized and thanked by David Whitmire in an article in the Transylvania Times for funding French Broad River debris removal.

· $500 was provided to the French Broad River Cleanup and $1,000 to No Man’s Land Film Festival for sponsorship.

· Finance – Committee needs to meet this month.  Clark asked the board if they had any last questions or comments prior to their getting together, like input on a target for the fund balance.  He read an email from Charlie, which recommended we put dollars into marketing to address the fund balance and aim for 15% of a three-year average of gross revenue as a targeted balance.  Aaron agreed that the marketing plan should be the vehicle through which we pay down the fund balance.  After discussion, Layton asked for direction on an appropriate percentage of budget to keep on hand in the fund balance.  Consensus was 15%.  Discussion was held about marketing strategies with an emphasis on the desire for more digital.

· Grant – Next deadline is March 31.  Need to set up a meeting before the next board meeting.  Clark will send out a Doodle.

Misc. 
· Clark asked the board if our logo products should be sold outside of the visitor center.  Consensus was that it should.
· Clark mentioned that he had met with Peter Askew, owner of the new Brevard.com website.  Nothing new came out of that meeting.  He will stay in touch and keep board posted on anything key.
· Official NC’s Land of Waterfalls has passed the first committee in the House and is going to the rules committee.

Chair Report – Grant Bullard
Strategic Marketing Plan – A final report from Chris Cavanaugh is coming soon.  Need to have a meeting in April to review.  April 12 from 10am until noon was chosen.  Grant reminded of and held a brief discussion on the four items identified as immediate and important priorities – a new marketing position, an Uber Media market study, input with NCDOT on the 280/64/276 intersection, and adding two members to the TCT board.  Clark and Layton have pulled the trigger with Uber Media and are in the process of refining geographic specifics.  Charlie recommends a small group meet with Land of Sky and NCDOT, including representatives from City and County.  Clark reached out to County Clerk Trisha Hogan and learned that the 1986 resolution that created the TCTDA would need to be amended or at this point maybe even re-written.  It would start with a request from us asking for the change.  Our by-laws would have to change as well.  Clark obtained approval from the chamber to add a TCT marketing position. 
Retreat – Notes were distributed by Grant and reviewed.  Layton made a motion to accept as presented.  Aaron seconded.  Motion passed.
Special Projects – Grant noted the new request for photography and video.  Aaron stated that it was discussed at the marketing committee meeting, but not with enough detail for a committee recommendation.  Market Connections was asked to get specific amounts to have it discussed at this meeting.  Following discussion, Layton made a motion to approve the proposal with $24,000 from special projects and the remainder from contingency within the marketing plan, with the approval of any necessary final project details by the marketing committee.  Aaron seconded.  Motion passed.  With $36,000 projected left over in special projects, Clark asked for ideas on ways to spend.  None were indicated.
Marketing Committee Update – Aaron Baker

Three new members have been added to the marketing committee.  These are Bob Andrews with Friends of Gorges, Cally Vennare with Brevard Music Center and Lydia O’Dell.  We discussed a few items for FY19, like the aforementioned photo/video, and had a good conversation on direction for the upcoming FY20 marketing plan.  The committee pushed for more digital than ever.  The committee will be getting back together next month to approve a marketing plan for recommendation to the board at the April board meeting.
Old Business
None

New Business
Prentiss mentioned that Chuck Edwards had introduced a bill to study fees in Dupont.  
Public Comment
Kevin Jones complimented the board on its work and suggested film and music as potential marketing focuses.  
Meeting Adjourn

Layton Parker made a motion to adjourn.  Billy Smith seconded.  Meeting adjourned at 10:14 AM.
Minutes respectfully submitted by Prentiss Brewer
